NEW MEXICO SCHOOL FOR THE BLIND & VISUALLY IMPAIRED
BOARD OF REGENTS REGULAR MEETING

NOVEMBER 8, 2007
ALAMOGORDO, NM
I.
Call to Order, 9:07 a.m., Thursday, November 8, 2007
The regularly scheduled meeting was called to order by Vice President Christine Hall at 9:07 a.m., Thursday, November 8, 2007.  Board members present were: Christine Hall, Alicia McAninch, Caroline Benavidez, and James Miyagishima.  Board member David Baland was absent.  Staff members participating were: Retha Coburn, Interim Co-Acting Superintendent; Linda Lyle, Interim Co-Acting Superintendent; Carolyn Vick, Director of Student Support Services, and Veronica Hernandez, Director of Human Resources.  John Williams, Executive Assistant, was recorder.

II.
Pledge of Allegiance
James Miyagishima led the audience in the pledge of allegiance to the Flag of the United States of America.

III.
Introduction of Guests

There were no guests.
IV. Announcements – Comments

Caroline Benavidez – wished everyone a good morning and stated that she is happy to be in attendance. 


Christine Hall – wished everyone a good morning and stated that she is also happy to be in attendance.  She stated that she is scheduled to attend the Getting in Touch with Literacy Conference and after reviewing the agenda is looking forward to attending a very informative conference.  
Alicia McAninch -  stated that she is happy to be in attendance at this meeting.  She stated that she attended the American Printing House for the Blind Annual Meeting of the Ex-Officio Trustees and the Council of Schools for the Blind Meeting in Louisville, Kentucky this past October.  She stated that both meetings were very productive.  She enjoyed spending time with Interim Co-Acting Superintendent Linda Lyle and other members of the NMSBVI staff during the meetings.  She stated that she has had the opportunity to share what she learned with the NMSBVI IRC staff and Braille production staff.  She stated that she also attended the White Cane Banquet that was hosted by the Alamogordo campus, and was very happy with the attendance and the event.  The same afternoon as the White Cane Banquet she stated that she was able to attend the Zoo Safari which was held in the Alamogordo campus library.  Lions International donated a large number of stuffed animals from around the world, which have been arranged in the library area for the benefit of the students.  It was very well attended by the Lions International members, members of the public, and the NMSBVI staff.  She stated that the schools choir performed during the Zoo Safari and their performance was beautiful.  She stated that she has been enjoying her time on the Alamogordo campus.  
James Miyagishima - wished everyone a good morning and stated that he is also happy to be in attendance.  He wanted to share with everyone his excitement in the news that his brother was recently elected as Mayor of Las Cruces.  
V. Input

A. Public Input.  

There was no public input.
B. Parent Input.  

There were no parents present for parent input.
VI.
Board Activities

A. Agenda.  

Vice President Hall asked if there were any revisions to, or questions concerning the Board agenda.  There were no revisions or questions.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the agenda as presented.  (carried unanimously)


B.
Minutes, Special Meeting of October 26, 27, 2007.  

Vice President Hall asked if there were any corrections to the presented minutes.  There were no corrections.
UPON A MOTION by Caroline Benavidez, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to approve the minutes of the Special Meeting of October 26, 27, 2007 as presented.  (carried unanimously)

C.
Superintendent’s Report.  

Linda Lyle stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  Alicia McAninch asked for an explanation of the MAPS training that is referred to in the Superintendent’s Report.  She specifically asked where the MAPS program came from.  Linda Lyle stated that she is not sure of where the program came from, but would be happy to research that question and report back to the Board.  She stated that the Alamogordo Campus Educational Diagnostician researched the MAPS program and determined that there are several schools in the state that use the program.  The Arizona School for the Blind was very instrumental in convincing us that MAPS would be a good way to determine whether we are teaching the standards and benchmarks that are being tested in the yearly assessments that are administered by the State of New Mexico.   MAPS is an acronym for Measures of Academic Progress, and is a standards based program.  Alicia McAninch stated that the Superintendent’s Report refers to Visual Mapping.  She stated that she is familiar with Visual Mapping and is excited to see NMSBVI utilizing this valuable tool.   Retha Coburn stated that, as an addition to the Superintendent’s Report, she would like to inform the Board that on November 17, 2007, the Alamogordo campus will be holding an auction so that we can properly dispose of equipment that has been removed from our fixed assets inventory.  This auction will include old unusable equipment, furniture, and vehicles that the Board has previously approved for inventory removal and disposal.  She invited the Board of Regents to attend the action if they are able.
VII.
Business and Finance.

A. Personnel Report.  

Veronica Hernandez stated that, as an addition to the presented report, she would like to inform the Board that James Gower is a new hire for the main campus as a full-time maintenance worker, and Edward Winters is a new hire for the main campus as a full-time night security guard.  She stated that under Outreach Programs, Early Childhood, we have added Courtney Patterson as an Education Assistant Substitute.  She stated that staff listed under Terminations should actually be listed under Resignations.  Alicia McAninch stated that she is happy to see that we have reinstated the night time security guard position.  She stated that she feels it is important for the welfare of our students, staff, and facilities. 
B. Monthly Investment Report – June, July, August & September 2007.
Retha Coburn presented the Monthly Investment Reports for June, July, August, and September 2007.  She pointed out that the July 2007 Investment Report does reflect that we pulled $500,000.00 from the investments to help cover operating expenses.  She stated that we routinely pull funds once a quarter to help offset operating expenses.  Normally we only need to pull $500,000.00 per quarter.  This may increase slightly when we begin the ECP project.  Funding for this project will be provided through DFA, but it is on a reimbursement basis.  We will ultimately be able to move funding back into the State Investment Council accounts.  Retha Coburn stated that as of September 2007 the State Investment Council no longer offers High Yield Bonds.  You will note on the September 2007 Investment Report that market value for High Yield Bonds is now listed as zero.  She stated that she has worked with Regent David Baland to determine where to move the funds that were allocated to the High Yield Bonds.  He suggested that those funds be placed in a similar type of core bonds, which is what we have done.  She stated that the market continues to fluctuate.  She stated that our investment gains continue to grow even though we pull funds quarterly to cover operating expenses.  She stated that all allocations are within the Board approved target ranges.  Alicia McAninch asked for an explanation of the figures reflected in red on the July report.  Retha Coburn stated the figures in red reflect the breakdown of the $500,000.00 that was pulled from the investment portfolio to cover operating expenses.  The funds were not pulled from one area, but were spread over all of the investment allocations.
C. Operating Budget/Expense Report –June, July, August & September 2007.
Retha Coburn reviewed the June 2007 report as it was the last report of the 2006-2007 fiscal year.  She stated that the June 2007 report reflects that NMSBVI stayed within the Board approved budget for that fiscal year.  She stated that this reports reflects that overall we were under-budget $272,000.00, which puts us at 97.62% of our budget.  She stated that this reflects that we budgeted well for the 2006-2007 fiscal year, and we were able to make the wise choices that kept us under budget, while providing the funds necessary for each department to run successfully.  Retha Coburn reviewed the September 2007 report as it is the most recent.  She stated that our revenue sheet shows a large increase in budget revenues primarily because of the ECP project.  She reviewed the revenues for the ECP project.  We also have over $600,000.00 in BR&R funds that will help with some projects on the Alamogordo campus.  We have received $28,500.00 from the last legislative session to assist us in the salary increases associated with the Three Tier Licensure Program.  This funding has been received but is not reflected on the September report.  It will be reflected on a future report.  This additional funding was not requested by NMSBVI, but was provided by the state legislature.  She stated that we are also receiving an annual appropriation of $10,000.00 for the Low Vision Clinic.  She stated that all departmental budgets are well within their target ranges for the 2007-2008 fiscal year.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  Christine Hall asked if we have sufficient funds for the ECP project, or are we still short of funds.  Retha Coburn stated that we have sufficient funds to complete the ECP project, and are actually able to add some features to the project that we did not think we would be able to fund at this time.  Alicia McAninch stated that during her recent board confirmation in Santa Fe she expressed her appreciation for the legislature’s support of the Low Vision Clinic, and invited the members of the legislature to attend a Low Vision Clinic so that they can see the value of the services that they are helping us to provide.  
D. Balance Sheet –June, July, August & September 2007.

Retha Coburn presented the balance sheet for June, July, August & September 2007.  She reviewed the areas of the balance sheets that she felt were of critical importance to the Board of Regents.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.
VIII.
Executive Session.
9:34 a.m. to 10:39 a.m., November 8, 2007
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to enter into Executive Session at 9:34 a.m., Thursday, November 8, 2007, in accordance with Section 10-15-1 of the New Mexico Open Meetings Act to discuss Limited Personnel Issues, Confidential Student Information, Hiring of New Certified Staff, Legal Issues, and Audit Exit Conference.  Participating will be Regents Hall, Miyagishima, McAninch, and Benavidez, Veronica Hernandez, Human Resources Director, Retha Coburn and Linda Lyle Co-Acting Superintendents, and Mr. Dominic Fierro of Fierro & Fierro, P.A.  Roll call vote:  Alicia McAninch – aye, Caroline Benavidez – aye, Christine Hall – aye, James Miyagishima – aye.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to come out of Executive Session at 10:39 a.m., Thursday, November 8, 2007 where the only items discussed were Limited Personnel Issues, Confidential Student Information, Hiring of New Certified Staff, Legal Issues, and Audit Exit Conference.  Roll call vote:  Alicia McAninch – aye, Caroline Benavidez – aye, Christine Hall – aye, James Miyagishima – aye.
IX. Major Focus – Tour of Main Capital Renovation Projects.

The Board of Regents and NMSBVI Leadership Team toured the Alamogordo Campus capital renovation projects, including the South Cottage and Superintendent’s Residence garage.
X. Policies & Procedures.


A.
Revision to NMSBVI Policy 517, Reporting Suspected Child Abuse & Neglect.
Carolyn Vick presented NMSBVI Policy 517 for the Board’s annual review.  There have been no revisions to the policy since the last annual review.
UPON A MOTION by Caroline Benavidez, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to approve the revision to NMSBVI Policy 517 as presented.  (carried unanimously)
B. Revision to NMSBVI Policy 202, Employee Classification.


Veronica Hernandez presented a revision to NMSBVI Policy 202.  She stated the primary 
reason for this revision was the removal of the sections that address volunteers at NMSBVI.  
This information has been removed from this policy and incorporated into another policy that 
addresses BRAVI/Foster Grandparent Volunteers.

UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the revision to NMSBVI Policy 202 as presented.  (carried unanimously)

C. Revision to NMSBVI Policy 330, Procurement Policy and Procedures.


Retha Coburn presented a revision to NMSBVI Policy 330.  The primary reason for this 
revision is to reflect the purchase/procurement limit revisions approved by the State of New 
Mexico.  Retha Coburn reviewed the revisions.

UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Caroline Benavidez, the Board moved to approve the revision to NMSBVI Policy 330, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

D. Revision to NMSBVI Policy 530, BRAVI/Foster Grandparent Volunteers.


Veronica Hernandez presented a revision to NMSBVI Policy 530.  She stated the primary 
reason for this revision is the incorporation of the BRAVI/Foster Grandparent Volunteer 
information that was moved from NMSBVI Policy 202.  This revision now provides NMSBVI 
with a comprehensive policy that addresses volunteers within our programs.

UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to approve the revision to NMSBVI Policy 530, as presented.  (carried unanimously)
XI.
Other Items

A. Architectural Services Contract.


Retha Coburn presented a recommendation to approve contract renewals with Studio D Architects, and NCA Architects for the contract period November 1, 2007 through October 31, 2008, which will allow NMSBVI to directly obtain architectural counsel and services for any project not defined as a “local public works project”.  As defined in New Mexico Annotated 1978, paragraph 13-1-66.1, “Local public works project” means a project of a local public body which uses architectural or engineering services requiring professional services costing fifty thousand dollars or more.  Projects falling under the umbrella of “local public works project” will require a separate Request for Proposal solicitation for each project.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Caroline Benavidez, the Board moved to approve the contract renewals with Studio D Architects, and NCA Architects for the contract period November 1, 2007 through October 31, 2008, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

B. General Legal Services Contract.

Retha Coburn presented a recommendation to extend the current General Legal Services Contract with Scheuer, Yost & Patterson into its third year of professional services to NMSBVI.  Mr. Tony Ortiz, of Scheuer, Yost & Patterson, has provided written confirmation of the firm’s interest to continue services for an additional year under the existing terms.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Caroline Benavidez, the Board moved to extend the current General Legal Services Contract with Scheuer, Yost & Patterson into its third year of professional services to NMSBVI, under the existing terms, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

C. Request for Purchase of School Vehicles.
Retha Coburn presented a request for approval to purchase eight school vehicles.  NMSBVI recently conducted a sealed bid solicitation for two General Motors alternative fuel large utility vehicles and four Chevrolet Impala sedans.  The Invitations for Bid were published in the Alamogordo Daily News, Las Cruces Sun News and the Albuquerque Journal.  Bid documents were also mailed to fifteen GM dealerships in Alamogordo, Albuquerque, Las Cruces, Los Lunas, Ruidoso, Santa Fe and Socorro.  By the bid closing date of October 31, 2007, five responses were received.  The bid solicitation also requested bid pricing on the option of delivery to Alamogordo.  For the alternative fuel large utility vehicles, low bidder of the base bid price was Desert Sun Motors, Inc located in Alamogordo in the amount of $31,956.00 per unit.  Delivery to Alamogordo was included in the base price.  Present at the bid opening were Retha Coburn, Doug Shoemaker and Kerri Bailey.  No guests were present.  For the Chevrolet Impala sedans, low bidder of the base price was Desert Sun Motors, Inc. located in Alamogordo in the amount of $16,985.00 per unit.  Delivery to Alamogordo was included in the base bid price.  Present at the bid opening were Retha Coburn, Doug Shoemaker and Kerri Bailey.  No guests were present.  Upon consideration of the transportation needs of the NMSBVI Alamogordo campus, Outreach itinerants, Developmental Specialists and Early Childhood Program, approval is requested to proceed with the purchase of eight (8) 2008 Chevrolet Impalas at the total cost of $135,880.00 from Desert Sun Motors.  No large utility vehicles are recommended for purchase at this time.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the purchase of eight (8) 2008 Chevrolet Impalas at the total cost of $135,880.00 from Desert Sun Motors of Alamogordo, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

D. ECP Bid Approval.

Linda Lyle presented a request to proceed with awarding the ECP Facility project to low bidder Gerald Martin Limited, in the base bid construction amount of $5,877,000.00.  Further approval is requested to proceed with Add Alternate #1, Add Alternate #2, and Add Alternate #3 for an overall construction cost of $6,059,000.00 plus New Mexico Gross Receipts Tax of $416,556.00.  Bids for this project were solicited a second time because all bids submitted on the first bidding process were above the Maximum Allowable Construction Cost (MACC) of $7,421,500.00 as approved through the NM Higher Education Department (HED).  On September 28, 2007, Invitation to Bid advertisements were published in the Alamogordo Daily News, Albuquerque Journal and Farmington News for the re-bid on construction of the ECP facility.  The close of bids was scheduled for October 25, 2007.  The bid solicitation consisted of the base bid specification and three add alternates.  NMSBVI would have the option to choose all, some or none of the add alternates based on budget allowances.  Add Alternate #1 is for an activity room, Add Alternate #2 is for poured in place safety surfacing, and Add Alternate #3 is for coved ceilings at all changing rooms.  Linda Lyle, Retha Coburn and Margie Macias attended the bid opening at the offices of Dekker/Perich/Sabatini, project architect.  At closing, five bids were received.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the request to proceed with awarding the ECP Facility project to low bidder Gerald Martin Limited, in the base bid construction amount of $5,877,000.00, and the request to proceed with Add Alternate #1, Add Alternate #2, and Add Alternate #3 for an overall construction cost of $6,059,000.00 plus New Mexico Gross Receipts Tax of $416,556.00, for a total cost of $6,475,556.25.  (carried unanimously)
E. Discussion on Civil Rights Oversight Committee.

Linda Lyle informed the Board that Dr. Oswald, during recent DOJ compliance visits, recommended that the school establish a Civil Rights Oversight Committee, which would be comprised of partners, community members, students, etc, and would be responsible for review of issues that can arise when you are operating a residential campus.  She stated that during the recent COSB meeting in Kentucky she had the opportunity to speak to other schools regarding this issue to determine if they had this type of committee.  Of the schools she spoke to, only one had such a committee.  She stated that she spoke at length with the director of that school, who informed her that they had the committee because they were required to in order to have a license within that state.  Linda Lyle stated that the Mental Health Team recommends that NMSBVI not establish a Civil Rights Oversight Committee at this time.  We feel that we have everything in place to ensure that our students are safe, and to meet their mental health needs.  We feel that we are on top of the issues that arise, and that we have a close enough working relationship with the Board of Regents, and that the Board is active enough that we do not have to add an additional group into the mix.  Carolyn Vick stated that Dr. Oswald’s recommendation was based on the importance of sufficient review of behavior plans.  With the Board being so involved in setting policy and keeping current on our programs/services, we have all of our bases covered.  The processes that we have in place provide extensive oversight of behavior plans.  The establishment of an additional oversight committee would result in significant delays in getting behavior plans and other policies changed when it is determined that change is needed.  Alicia McAninch stated that she feels that many of the facilities that Dr. Oswald visits are not governed by a policy setting Board of Regents, as we are.  Carolyn Vick stated that Dr. Oswald is also involved more with treatment centers than residential schools.  This type of committee is probably crucial for treatment centers.  Christine Hall stated that she feels that we are making the right decisions and agrees that this type of a committee is not necessary.  Alicia McAninch stated that she agrees with the recommendation of the Mental Health Committee, and that we do not need an additional committee.  All members of the board concurred with the recommendation that we not establish a Civil Rights Oversight Committee at this time.  Caroline Benavidez asked if the students have a suitable way to air grievances.  Linda Lyle stated that the students at NMSBVI have the ear of the faculty, and Carolyn Vick, as the Director of Student Services, keeps a finger on the pulse of the school and students, and their issues.  The students are aware of Carolyn Vick’s role, and utilize their access to her.  Caroline Benavidez stated that she feels that it is important that we reiterate to the students the processes that are in place that allow them to voice their grievances, and that we refresh their knowledge at least twice a year.  As long as our students know how their can deal with issues of concern she agrees that a Civil Rights Oversight Committee is not needed.

F.
Legislative Initiatives.
Retha Coburn stated that in the past we have retained the services of a contract lobbyist.  We have committed to pay our contract lobbyist $30,000.00 for the year to organize our legislative efforts.  If we only ask him to lobby for our capital project needs we will remain within the $30k.  If we decide to add some additional efforts, we will need to increase the contract to $40k, which is at the Board’s decision.  As far as the capital project requests that we have going forward, Retha Coburn informed the Board that through the capital funding process we make our requests through the Higher Education Department.  Our request this year is for almost $1.6 million.  Higher Education Department has recommended that the $1.6 million be included in the GO Bond with the other Higher Education institutions and other special schools.  That is a huge step forward for us.  Linda Lyle stated that she does not have a specific initiative for the upcoming legislative session.  She feels that we are doing a lot of shifting and rethinking about how we do things within the state.  Through this work will come some areas of need that we will possibly need to take to the legislature.  At this she does not feel that we have anything that we can clearly identify as an initiative for this year.  She stated that she wanted to share that information with the Board in case they have something that they feel needs to go to the legislature this year.  She stated that this would be a good year to present to the legislature since we were successful last year with the Low Vision Clinic, however she cannot present a specific recommendation.  Alicia McAninch stated that she understands that we are getting more BR&R funding for facility renovation/upkeep.  She asked if we need to have an initiative addressing the upkeep of our aging buildings.  Retha Coburn stated that our BR&R is recurring.  Last year our BR&R was increased, and over the last few years the state has given us supplemental BR&R funding.  The $1.6 million for this year is in addition to our BR&R funding, and is dependent on the passing of the GO Bond. The Facility Committee does not want to request more than we can intelligently handle each year.  We are very careful to identify the needs and base our requests on those needs.  The state has realized that if the aging building around the state are not taken care of, they will not be around very long.  Funding for facility upkeep is not a problem in the state at this time.  Alicia McAninch asked if there are any other program needs that we can identify at this time.  Is there a need for materials due to program changes, technology needs, etc.  Linda Lyle stated that their may be, but they are difficult to identify at this time, because we are at the beginning of the change process at NMSBVI.  We hate to identify a possible need so that we can secure the funding, then not be able to utilize the funding correctly because the need was not accurate.  If we request funds just for programs, the state may tell us that we need to use our $12 million.  Alicia McAninch stated that she agrees with what Linda Lyle is saying.  In the past we have done an excellent job in presenting our needs to the legislature.  We need to protect our reputation with the state by ensuring that we present sound need requests based on research and data, not just to secure additional funding.  Alicia McAninch stated that she feels that the $30k that is in the lobbyist contract is sufficient, and that there is not a need for additional legislative work by the lobbyist for this upcoming fiscal year.  The members of the Board concurred that the lobbyist contract should stay at $30k for this legislative period.  Retha Coburn stated that her and Linda Lyle plan to meet with the contract lobbyist within the next couple of weeks to develop a plan for this upcoming legislative session.  She also stated that they will also work closely with the leadership team to ensure that we have everything organized for the lobbyist efforts.
XII. Information to the Board.

A. Board Meeting Schedule.  

Members of the Board and Leadership Team expressed a concern with the new meeting schedule.  It has become apparent that have a regular meeting scheduled once a quarter is cumbersome at best and over tasks school administration and the Board of Regents.  The long period between regular meetings may also prove to be detrimental to communication between the Board and the school administration.  It is very difficult for the Board of Regents to have to review 3 or 4 months worth of fiscal data.  Caroline Benavidez stated that she feels that there is so much to cover that she skims through it instead of carefully reading every area of each document.  This makes her feel uncomfortable.  Other members of the Board agreed that they feel overwhelmed with the amount of support paperwork that must be reviewed prior to a quarterly meeting.  James Miyagishima asked if we could take a look at revising the calendar and increase the frequency of the meetings, possibly back to a meeting every 8 weeks.  Retha Coburn asked the Board if they would like to plan a February 2008 meeting.  Our current calendar does not have a meeting scheduled until April 2008.  Caroline Benavidez stated that the amount of business that we will need to address in April 2008 is overwhelming.  If we had meetings more frequently we would not have such a large volume of business to conduct, and could give each agenda item the time that it deserves.  Following additional discussion, the Board requested that the next regular meeting of the Board of Regents be scheduled for February 7, 2008.  John Williams stated that as part of the February 2008 agenda he will present a revised meeting schedule based on an 8 week meeting rotation, which will be 6 meetings per year.  He will look at scheduling 3 of the meetings at the Alamogordo campus and 3 of the meetings at the ECP.  This should help keep any transportation expenses down.  Christine Hall asked John Williams to determine the location of the February 2008 meeting, taking into regard the special meetings that will be necessary as part of the superintendent search.
B.
Correspondence/Newspaper Articles.

There were no questions or comments.
C.
Quarterly Reports.


There were no questions or comments.

D.
Vehicle Mileage Report.


There were no questions or comments.

E.
Activity Fund Checklist.
There were no questions or comments.

F.
General Fund Checklist.


There were no questions or comments.

XIII.
Meeting Adjourned at 1:55 p.m., Thursday, November 8, 2007
(Approved 12/12/07)



(Approved 12/12/07)
​​_______________________

​​​​​            ________________________

Alicia McAninch, Secretary


Retha Coburn
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